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EDITORIAL  
 
Following Drive-it Day, reported in the last Bulletin, motoring activities are now opening up. 
I have been able to participate in two hill climbs (albeit in my Singer single-seater) and the 
Spikins Hudson will be out at Prescott in the first weekend of August where I would be very 
pleased to see any Club members who might be spectating. However, looking at the entry lists 
for future V.S.C.C. speed events there is a marked absence of R.O.C. cars. This may be 
because entries have been accepted on a first-come first-served basis which has led to an 
imbalance in the entry lists with our class being generally undersubscribed. 

I took the Ranalah saloon on the V.S.C.C. Hertfordshire Tour in July and had a very 
enjoyable time. The event was very well supported with a good selection of participating cars. 
The picture shows us parked in Thaxted while we viewed the townõs architecture. A similar 
picture appeared almost immediately on a local history website, spotted there by Robin 
Richardson.  
 
Whilst waiting to set off, I was approached by an MG driver whose father used to own a 
black Cobham saloon, CCX 423. He was under the impression that it was a 1936 car re-
bodied in 1939. However, the registration CCX was first issued in December 1939; by then 
Fairmile Engineering would have been fully involved in production of the Fairmile Motor 
Launches and car production paused. So I wonder if this car was produced specially for an 
official customer such as the police. It regrettably does not survive. 
 
Neil Thorp 
 
CLOSING DATE FOR CON TRIBUTIONS TO THE SEPT. / OCT. BULLETIN IS 12 TH  SEPTEMBER.



 

 5  
 

SECRETARYõS NOTES 
 
Writing the day after the V.S.C.C. Shelsley meeting, when the Editor and I could only 
communicate with one another across the site by mobile phone, I canõt help but reflect on the 
absurd inconsistencies of the governmentõs Covid òRoad Mapó rules. How can it be 
acceptable in this first week of July for spectators to pack into the stands at Wimbledon or 
Wembley yet to deny access for a few hundred motor enthusiasts to half the open-air site of a 
rural hill climb? All in order to have separate òbubblesó for competitors and spectators. Thus 
no opportunity to wander the paddock inspecting the cars and enjoying even òsocially 
distancedó conversation with old friends. And no access either to the paddock bar! Let us 
hope for more welcoming arrangements for Vintage Prescott on August 7th/8 th. 
 
The now much-heralded move to òStep Fouró scheduled for July 19th should at least allow us 
to look forward with more confidence to our own A.G.M. weekend coinciding with the Kop 
commemorative hill climb on September 25th/26th. I fear that by the time members read this 
our provisional block reservation of rooms at the Spread Eagle hotel in Thame will have 
expired, though it may still be possible to make individual bookings. Full details and tariffs 
were given in the March/April Bulletin and we are most grateful to Richard Hirst for his 
efforts in putting this together for us. The formal notice of the 2021 A.G.M. appears 
elsewhere in this issue and I hope to see many of you joining us.  
 
As some members will no doubt know, the Spread Eagle hotel achieved fame in the 1920s 
and 1930s when owned by the legendary John Fothergill, who wrote of his time there in his 
book An Innkeeperõs Diary published in 1931. Describing himself as a òPioneering Amateur 
Innkeeperó Fothergill brought the highest standards of food, wine and furniture to this small-
town coaching inn. After his purchase in 1922 he cleared out all the existing contents and 
replaced furnishings and tableware with high quality antiques. He used, he later said, òonly 
food, wine, furniture and people to express 
myself in the language of innkeepingó.  
 
Unsurprisingly the Spread Eagle quickly 
gained a discerning clientele. John Gielgud 
said that there was òno hotel in England that 
approached this within measurable distanceó 
and the writer Evelyn Waugh described 
Fothergill in a personal book inscription as 
òOxfordõs only civilising influenceó. Being 
just a few miles from Oxford, the hotel 
attracted the glitterati of the University.  
 
Those who know Brideshead Revisited either 
from reading Waughõs novel or from the 
brilliant ITV film adaptation will recall 
Charles Ryder being invited to dinner by 
Anthony Blanche who told him òWe are John Fothergill ð Innkeeper 
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going to ThameéééThere is a delightful hotel there, which luckily does not appeal to the 
Bullingdonó.  
 
Indeed Fothergill was notoriously choosy about the sort of customer he did encourage and he 
operated a starchy moral code. He wanted his hotel to be populated by beautiful people to 
complement the beautiful surroundings; but his snobbishness was less to do with the wealth 
of his guests than with their manners and appreciation of style. Getting rid of the Masons and 
the noisy local farmers who had traditionally used the Spread Eagle on market days, he 
encouraged òdecent peopleó and, at one point in his diary, reflects that òif certain hotels are 
ôlistedõ (by the AA) why shouldnõt also people be listed, appointed and starred?ó Not at all 
welcome were parties arriving in òcharabancsó or brash young men bringing òshop girlsó in 
for dinner. 
 
All of that of course was a long time ago. Fothergillõs pioneering style of innkeeping would 
lead on to such institutions as the Good Food and Good Hotel Guides, and today the Spread 
Eagle in Thame caters for the general needs of the area while still preserving some of the 
features of an historic coaching inn. The hotel is even happy to welcome back members of 
the Railton Owners Club, but probably wonõt be serving us John Fothergillõs signature 
Mavrodaphne Trifle dessert!  
 
[For yet more background see  

http://lostpastremembered.blogspot.com/2015/07/john-fothergill-spread-eagle-and.html - Ed.] 
 
Arrangements for the A.G.M. weekend will begin with an informal Friday lunchtime 
gathering for those who wish at the Old Fisherman riverside inn at Shabbington just off the 
A418. It would be helpful to know who plans to join us there. Also needed ahead of the 
weekend, are nominations for the award of the Presidentõs Trophy in recognition of 
exceptional service to the Club over the last couple of years. Nominations should be sent to 
me by email secretary@railton.org in good time for the meeting. Also if anyone is interested 
in participating in a tour rather than attending Kop on the Saturday please let the Editor 
know editor@railton.org as it could influence the choice of destinations. 
 
Meanwhile reflections on the world of hotel keeping in the vintage era led me way back for 
my archive piece this time to S.C.H. (Sammy) Davisõs account of sharing a Railton with Kaye 
Petre and John Abraham in the 1934 Monte Carlo Rally. Quoted 55 years ago in the July 
1966 Bulletin, Davis recalled that: òé.after Harrogate we ran into a thirty mile belt of thick 
fog. Through this the Railton just held its average but it was creepy work, for the only way we 
could see at all was for Kaye to lie flat along the bonnet as a look-out, while the driver obeyed 
instructions without quibbleó.  
 
Letõs hope members have no need to go to such lengths in finding their way to Thame! 
 
Max Hunt 
 

mailto:secretary@railton.org
mailto:editor@railton.org
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NOTICE  OF ANNUAL  GENERAL  MEETING  
 
Notice is hereby given that the Annual General Meeting of the Railton Owners Club (Limited 
by Guarantee) will take place at 10.00 am on Sunday 26 September 2021 at the Spread Eagle 
Hotel, Thame, Oxfordshire. 
 
Nominations for election to the Committee are invited which should, with the consent of the 
nominees, be received at the Clubõs Registered Office ð Abberley Cottage, 7 Dowles Road, 
Bewdley, Worcs, DY12 2EJ ð no later than 27th August 2021. Any full member wishing to 
have an item placed on the A.G.M. agenda should notify the Secretary by the same date. Affil-
iate members are very welcome to attend the meeting but do not have voting rights. 
 

AGENDA  
65th Annual General Meeting: 26 September 2021, 10.00 am. 

1. Chairmanõs Welcome 
2. Apologies 
3. Minutes of 64th Annual General Meeting 
4. Matters Arising and Notes from 2020 
5. Chairmanõs Report 
6. Secretaryõs Report (including summary of accounts) 
7. Membership Agreement 2021 
8. Audit Statement 
9. Spares Registrarõs Report 
10. Award of Presidentõs Trophy  
11. Election of Chairman 
12. Election of Committee for 2021/22 
13. Future Meetings and Events 

Max Hunt ð Secretary  

CALENDAR  2021 
 18th to 19th September 2021 A.G.M., Thame and  
  Kop Hill Climb, Princes Risborough, Bucks  
Friday: R.O.C. activities start with an informal get-together on the lunchtime, at ôThe Old 
Fishermanõ at Shabbington where we met in 2019. Free afternoon to renew friendships and 
informal dining in the evening. 
Saturday: Visit to KOP hill climb. If you want to display your car you must make a booking 
individually. 2021 will mark the 110th Anniversary of the first ever Kop Hill Climb.  
or  Thame Food Festival visit 
or local tour. The route will depend on numbers and may involve a National Trust visit which 
will need to be booked in advance. Would-be participants must therefore contact the Editor. 
Evening: group dinner in the restaurant. 
Sunday: A.G.M.  In the hotel starting at 10:00 am.  
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Our knowledge of Motor Bodies is sadly somewhat sparse, as reflected in the late Nick 
Walkerõs essential book, AðZ of British Coachbuilders 1919-1936. Who the principals were, who 
provided the capital to set up the company (No. 153004), or even why the trade name 
òBerkeleyó was adopted or when it started to trade has yet to be firmly established; hopefully 
some deeper research may eventually uncover. 
 
The earliest record is to be found in The Autocar, January 21, 1922 with this advertisement: 

 
Clearly, they were operating from premises in Holloway, and this particularly rakish and 
stylish creation on a R. R. Silver Ghost chassis indicates an assured hand and an intention to 
start at the top, though the main line of work was on less exalted models as the accompanying 
adverts indicate. In the absence of records or other evidence, this article will perforce have to 
rely on illustrations, but it is apparent Motor Bodies coachwork appeared on a wide range of 
vehicles, including three R.R. 20 hp (GA 28, a landaulette, GUK 21 and GUJ 70 both 
saloons). 

From: The Motor March 22, 1922. 

MOTOR BODIES AND  ENGINEERING C O. LTD . 
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As the advert at the bottom of the page shows, by 1924 the company had moved its 
registered premises a few streets distant from Corporation Street to the corner in Hartham 
Road. The other houses in this road, which mostly still survive, are all substantial residential 
buildings but in the corner plot of No. 39 the structures shown on the maps of the time are 
away from the road and might conceivably have once been mews or a depot/stables for 
hansom cabs and horses. Plot 39 is now occupied by relatively modern flats (shown below). 

From: The Motor October 25, 1923. 

Above 
Detail from: 
O.S. Map Country series 1913-15   
(v.2 published 1934) 25 inch = 1 mile   
 
Above right: Modern aerial view 
looking from the north (in the 
direction arrowed). 

Right; can anyone identify what 
make of car this might be? Note 
the new Hartham Road address. 
 
From: The Motor, September 30, 1924. 
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Who the designer was at this period we donõt know, but obviously Motor Bodies was 
sufficiently well regarded to receive orders for two R.R. 20/25s (GTZ 22 and GMD 76, both 
limousines for the hire trade) and Alvis, Daimler and Talbot as depicted in the adverts 
following. It was at this time that Percy Twigg (later of course to found Coachcraft) departed 
Windovers of Hendon for Hartham Road where he took up the role of designer and 
manager.   

Another 
unidentifiable 
marque but 
illustrative of the 
range of 
coachwork 
available. 
 
From:    
The Motor,  February 10, 
1925. 

Front and contrasting rear views of a pair 
of 1931 16.9 hp Sunbeams. 
 
 
 
Photos:   
Top left ð Bruce Dowell. 
Top right and lower left ð  Christopher Shaw. 
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 A licence to build coachwork on 
the Weymann òSilent Traveló 
principle had been acquired in 1928 
and this was busily promoted as 
may be seen. A Stand (No 21) was 
taken at the 1933 Olympia Show 
on which was shown the 
Terraplane drophead coupé painted 
an eye-catching silver and blue (see 
left), a Daimler (below left) and a 
Chrysler (below right). 

 

 

Left: 20 hp  6-cyl. Daimler saloon at 
£845 (body only £295). 
 
From: The Autocar,  October 1, 1933. 

Right: 8-cyl Chrysler CT Saloon, costing 
£695 (body only £200) 

 
From:  The Motor, October 17, 1933. 
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Above: Celebrating Monte Carlo Rally success.       
From:   The Motor, February 13, 1934. 

 

The February 27, 1934 issue of The Motor 
carried an article on òSpecialized 
Coachworkó, which featured the Daimler 
20 h.p., amplified by the Motor Bodies 
advert.        

  

Above: A tidy saloon on an Alvis Speed Twenty. 
From:  The Motor, January 9, 1934. 
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Left, from:  The Motor, March 13, 1934. 

Above, from:  The Motor, May 8, 1934. 

Left, from:  The Autocar, October 13, 1933. 
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With Percy Twiggõs departure for Hanwell in the spring of 1934, the regular appearances of 
advertisements in the motoring press was considerably reduced. We can only speculate why 
he didnõt persevere with Berkeley, having introduced the Hudson/Terraplane and Railton (as 
well as Chrysler) ôstandardõ (i.e.: catalogued) models to augment special orders for individual 
coachwork, but perhaps, as at Windovers, there was a reluctance to embrace series 
production. It must have been obvious to him that the company was in financial difficulty, 
and this doubtless reached Noel Macklinõs ear at Cobham, who transferred the Railton saloon 
to Carbodies and the dhc to Coachcraft, the latter also inheriting the Hudson Sports saloons.    
Such loss of business must have been a terminal blow. 

 

 

Top, the Hudson 8-cyl Berkeley Sports 
Saloon, showing boot and fitted luggage, 
and, below, a 6-cyl Terraplane (similar to 
one owned by Mike Taylor). 
 
Photos: from C. K. Bowers & Sons 

òBerkeleyó drop head coup® and saloon as illustrated in the 1935 Railton sales brochure. 
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Notwithstanding, at the õ34 Motor Show, on Stand no 19, there were four exhibits ð an 8-cyl 
Hudson Sports Saloon finished in jade green at £435, a Railton dhc cellulosed in grey with 
matching door cappings and fascia panel costing £595, an extraordinary coupé-de-ville on a 
27 hp Vauxhall chassis (condemned as òdownright uglyó by Nick Walker) at the same price 
and a Hudson limousine of conservative design at £695. 

Left: From The Motor,  October 10, 1934. 
 
Above: From The Autocar , October 12, 1934. 
 

The huge luggage trunk grafted onto the 
back of the Vauxhall surely does it no 
favours.  This was allegedly the work of the 
independent designer H. W. Allingham, to 
whom Motor Bodies turned after Twiggõs 
departure. 
 
This was very much Berkeleyõs swan song.    
Co-incident with the Show, a notice 
appeared in the London Gazette of November 
13th, 1934 (pp 72 & 93) calling a Meeting of 
Creditors to take place on November 20th 
and signed by ôA. Rowe, Secretaryõ. A 

Winding Up Order was subsequently issued in December. Eventually Motor Bodies & 
Engineering Co. Ltd. was struck off records in December, 1938 and the òBerkeleyó trade 
name in January, 1939. 

 

Left: Hudson dhc and, below, Limousine 
Photos: from C. K. Bowers & Sons 
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Right, from The Motor, 
òBargains in Picturesó, 
September 1, 1936. 
 
 
 
Left:, from The Autocar, 
òSpecially Selected Car 
Bargainsó, April 23, 
1937. 

Regardless of the foregoing, coachbuilding activities continued at least in 1935 when the 
splendid coupé (shown in the poor quality adverts above) was built. The first owner, who 
presumably specially commissioned the car, did not keep it long. Was it then hawked around 
the trade in search of a buyer? The T.T. Garage in Farnham was of course later renowned for 
the Mike Hawthorn connection. Also built in 1935 were the dhc of David Ellis and the 
Spikins Hudson Special (now with the Editor, Neil Thorp). 

 

Fresh from the coach builders ð the Spikins Hudson Special pictured outside Hudsonõs 
offices in Chiswick before road-going necessities such as windscreen and lights were fitted. 
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Until more information emerges, this is the last mention of Motor Bodies and Berkeley. It is 
an enormous pity that more of their work has not survived or that the company is so little 
known. It may well be that more is to be discovered within the pages of The Autocar (soon to 
be digitised ð hopefully with adverts which provide a fuller picture than editorial content) and 
Commercial Motor (already on line). So if thereõs anyone willing to trawl through a million or so 
back-number pages- - - ??!!! 
 
John Dyson 
 
Thanks for help in preparing this article are due to James Fack, Jan Roosenberg, Jennifer Thorp and of course our 
indefatigable Editor, Neil Thorp. 

 

BOOK REVIEW  
Crusader 
John Cobbõs ill-fated quest for speed on water 
By Steve Holter 
Evro Publishing  2021  
ISBN  978-1-910505-61-8 
 
There are three versions in print on the 
subject of John Cobbõs Crusader water 
speed record boat. The first, The Last 
Crusader by Barry Stobart-Hook, the 
second by Karl Ludvigsen being chapters 
22 & 23 of his biography Reid Railton: 
Man of Speed and this latest one by Steve 
Holter.  
 
This book starts with a quick canter 
through the early life of Railton and Cobb 
and explains the reason for Cobbõs desire 
to try for the water speed record 
following his success with Railtonõs 
amazing design of the land speed record 
car. It covers the gestation of Railtonõs 
revolutionary concept for a jet power 
boat. Modest as ever and not being a 
naval architect Cobb and Railton decided 
on Vospers as being the most suitable 
supplier for the detail-design and 
manufacture of the craft. Vospers alone 
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had some experience with a similarly powered boat (Malcolm Campbellõs Blue Bird K4) and, 
more importantly, had good links with the naval research establishment at Haslar where tank 
testing could be carried out. 
 
The book covers the design phase in some detail and presents evidence that Railton was 
frustrated at every turn by poor communication from Du Cane and a reluctance to 
incorporate his thinking and stress calculations into the design. Cobb and Railton were overly 
cautious not to upset Du Cane and, as Railton was resident in California, he was only 
occasionally able to oversee work in person. We do not know the politics of the time but with 
hindsight it seems that Vospers were far too conservative in their approach to the design 
whereas an aircraft manufacturer such as Saunders-Roe, who had seaplane experience, would 
have been a much better choice.  
 
As we know, Cobbõs attempt on the water speed record ended in disaster and much of the 
interest in the subject has been to identify, as far as is possible, the reason why this happened. 
It is fairly unanimous that the front planing shoe collapsed, causing a dive into Loch Ness. 
Holter presents evidence that the construction was substandard in that area; the stresses had 
been underestimated by Vospers with Railtonõs much higher predicted loads being 
discounted. Railtonõs intended structural hoop, designed to provide strong mountings for the 
front shoe and the rudder, was omitted without his knowledge and, to make things worse. the 
plywood bulkheads were weakened by cut-outs for jet intakes and cockpit in the same area. 
When early test runs showed distress on the front plane, on-site repairs were makeshift.  
 
The Stobart-Hook account is very selective in the evidence it presents and sets out to absolve 
from any fault Vospers, who made the boat, and their managing director and chief designer 
Peter Du Cane. Holter did a lot of the research for Ludvigsen so their accounts are very 
similar but he goes into more detail in this book where he also prints in facsimile some of the 
correspondence. More importantly Holter has since come across fresh evidence to draw on in 
the form of a film not seen for 47 years plus additional documentary material. Analysis of the 
film has confirmed that some aspects of the disaster were misreported at the time and 
subsequently became accepted as history. He corrects the narrative of the disaster but I will 
not steal his thunder in this review. 
 
This book tells a fascinating story, òwarts and alló as Sally Railton Joslin says. It is highly 
recommended. 
 
Those R.O.C. members present in Thame at our 2019 A.G.M. will recall seeing the scale 
models of the Crusader and its planned successor and hearing, from no less than Richard 
Noble, of the work going on to analyse the theories put forward by Railton using the very 
latest computer fluid dynamic simulations. Shutdown and Covid have delayed things 
considerably but our link with the Crusader 2 project, member Robin Richardson, hopes to 
be able to give us an update in the very near future. 
 
Neil Thorp 
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PHOTO  DISCOVERIES 
 
Quite a while ago, these three images 
of what looks to be a Cobham 
saloon were sent to Toby Sharp by 
Barry Pluckrose of Cumbria as he 
thought they might be of interest. 
The car is not in the Register and  is 
presumed not to have survived. All 
Barry could tell us is that the photos 
were taken by his father who bought 
the car used. He believes that they 
were taken about 1952, judging by 
his age in the image showing him 
with his mother.  
 
SW is a Kirkcudbright number 
issued around September  1936. 
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THE  CHAIRMAN õS COLUMN  
 
I am sure we are all watching developments concerning the Covid pandemic very closely. 
Personally I am not sure that òunlockingó at a time when infections are rising so dramatically 
is a good idea but then, like many people, I sense that further restrictions will not only be 
unpalatable but are likely to be largely ignored.  
 
The one clear positive of intended actions by the Government is that our A.G.M. in 
September looks very likely to go ahead as planned. I will be at the Old Fisherman at 
Shabbington on Friday lunchtime September 24th and MMT is registered for Kop Hill as an 
entrant to run the hill on the 25th. I really hope to see many of you sometime over the 
weekend. 
 
Sunday 26th is a business day for me and your committee. The A.G.M. we traditionally hold 
on the Sunday morning of our three day A.G.M. weekend has an especially important agenda 
this year. As explained previously the Club needs to update it governance rules and this will 
occur on the 26th at the Spread Eagle hotel; details of the meeting are set out elsewhere in this 
Bulletin.  
 
We are yet to finalise the full A.G.M. agenda but we can state that one piece of business will 
be to approve by Special Resolution the adoption of new Articles of Incorporation. Once this 
Special Resolution is adopted we will then need to pass an Ordinary Resolution where we will 
adopt the provisions of the new Membersõ Agreement which was published in full in the last 
edition of the Bulletin. Any changes to the Membersõ Agreement will be explained at the 
A.G.M. (following any comments received from Members) but I anticipate these changes will 
be minor and mainly for clarification.  
 
I completely understand that our Club exists to support 
Members and their cars for the enjoyment of driving, 
meeting  friends  and  should  be  free  from  excessive 
administration.  However,  I  strongly  feel  we  need  to 
ensure our governance is fit for purpose and reflects how 
we want our Club to operate while meeting all legal 
obligations that affect us. Our Club is, and will remain, a 
Company under English Law and there are certain rules 
we must stick to. I will try (with the assistance of our 
Secretary) to get the òadminó at the A.G.M. handled as 
painlessly as possible.  
 
Of course, it might be entertaining to watch so feel free to 
participate! 
 
Mick Jarvis 
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THE  SAD END  OF A FAIRMILE  
 
Jim Scammell recently sent the Editor an Australian road test of a Hudson 8 but  thought that 
it might have been provided to me previously. A search revealed that it had already appeared 
in the January 2014 Bulletin. I noticed that also in that same Bulletin was an offer to 
Members of an 8 year £30k debenture for an interest in Fairmile RML 526, one of the few 
surviving Fairmile òBó motor launches. Not having heard more I googled òRML 526ó and 
discovered that it has not survived. As the Bulletin is always keen to keep up to date with the 
latest(!) news the following is taken from the Rye News of March & July 2019.  

 
March 28, 2019 
Sad End for Strand Quay 
Warship 
A Notice to Mariners, issued by 
the Harbour Master on behalf of 
the Environment Agency 
recently, notified them that vessel 
RML 526 had sunk at its 
moorings in Strand Quay and 
could constitute a danger to 
shipping. Fortunately, it had 
remained secured to its moorings 
and has since been refloated.  
 
She has lain at moorings for 
many years, initially undergoing 

work to restore her to her original WW2 profile. The cost of restoration, however, spiralled 
beyond even the deep pockets of her owners and for some time she has been abandoned to 
rot and with harbour dues left unpaid. The Harbour Master, on behalf of the Environment 
Agency, has served notice that unless the owners take action to remove the vessel within 48 
hours of March 22 (which they have not done) it will be subject to legal distraint, removed 
and destroyed as a survey of condition has revealed that the hull is irreparably damaged. 
 
The 112ft long vessel is of considerable historical interest. It was built in 1942 at the Solent 
Shipyard on the River Hamble, leading to Southampton Water, to a then revolutionary design 
incorporating the use of plywood in the frames of the shipõs hull. Such vessels, known as 
Rescue Motor Launches, were used during the Second World War on convoy protection 
duties and for recovering downed aircrew in the seas around Britain. It has been reported that 
RML 526 was later used as a target-towing vessel for gunnery practice.  
 
Decommissioned in 1946, RML 526 served in successive conversions as an ambulance 
launch, a smugglerõs vessel, a private yacht and as a ferry operating between Brixham and 
Torquay. An arrangement had been made with the Royal Navy to conserve the ship as only 
one of five remaining examples of its class still in UK waters, but sadly this fell through at the 
last moment.  

https://www.nationalhistoricships.org.uk/register/308/rml-526
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June 6, 2019 
Death of a Warrior 
Visitors to Strand Quay in the last 
week will have noticed activity 
around the old RML (Rescue 
Motor Launch) that has been left 
by its owners for the last few 
years to slowly rot. 
 
Some weeks ago, the end was 
signalled when the old boat 
refused to rise with the incoming 
tide and sat on the mud as the 
water flooded in through her 
rotted planks and the Harbour 
Master had to take action by 

announcing, through a notice secured, as law and tradition dictates, to the mast, that she was 
now a danger to other vessels and would shortly be removed or broken up.  
 
That time has now come and last week she was moved to the opposite side of the quay to 
allow access for a demolition machine to begin the process of dismantling. Engine oil and any 
fuel needed to be carefully removed but after that the machine began, quite literally, to tear 
the ship apart. 
 
It is always sad to see something, particularly a ship, that has been designed and constructed 
with care being reduced to little more than rubble. This applies even more to a vessel such as 
RML 526 that has served her country well in the past and made her contribution in the 
Second World War. However, neglect contributed to deterioration of her structure and was 
finally too severe for any hope of viable repair and her end became inevitable and just a 
question of time. 

Demolition underway - superstructure, deck and most of her 
topsides torn off 

RML 526 as she 
looked a few years 
ago when the 
original attempt at 
restoration was 
made 

http://www.ryenews.org.uk/news/sad-end-for-strand-quay-warship
http://www.ryenews.org.uk/news/sad-end-for-strand-quay-warship
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VACUUM TUBES AND  SOUND  ON  VINYL  
 
[The subject of Reid Railtonõs interest in Hi-Fi sound is touched upon in Karl Ludvigsenõs biography; here 
Railtonõs son-in-law, Jim Joslin, expands on the topic.] 
 
The two volume production, Reid Railton: Man Of Speed, has to date won six Book-Of-
The-Year Awards in the UK and US and in its detail Karl Ludvigsenõs writing more than 
satisfactorily covers Railtonõs life story, but there might be one other facet that could amuse a 
reader to know about. As with many in the scientific and mathematic disciplines, music is 
often a non-vocational interest for those in the engineering field. Born in the late Victorian 
era, Reid Railton, who early on played on the violin and throughout his life reread the six 
volume Jane Austin cycle annually, was drawn to the science of recorded classical music and 
its playback characteristics. Growing up as he did in the pioneering acoustic direct-to-
recording-disk period of the 1910s and 1920s, in retrospect it might have been expected that 
he was in the late 1950s and 1960s drawn to the unfolding development of electronically 
recorded classical music.  

Reid Railton at the console of his sound system 
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As always, used to being well 
out on the frontier of whatever 
he was engaged in, RAR studied 
the difficulties of both 
e lec t ron i ca l l y  enhanced 
recording and play-back, and 
in the process built for himself 
what was by some accounts one 
of the most sophisticated high-
fidelity stereo systems and vinyl 
classical record collections in 
the San Francisco Bay Area. In 
fact, although the main feature 
of the Berkeley hills home he 
lived in during the latter part of 
his life was a sublime view of 
San Francisco Bay, one of its 
major appeals to him was its 
acoustically perfectly shaped 
and sized living room with high 
fluted ceiling in which he placed 
his elaborate play-back system. 
For the most part, at Mrs. 
Railtonõs insistence, his 
electronics were hidden from 
view in the back of the room 
(see photo); and the floor-to-
ceiling two columns of stacked 
speakers (Acoustic Research, 
AR-1 low frequency sub-
woofers & AR-3 mid-range, 
plus tweeters) were positioned 
in the far two corners behind a 
pair of tall decorative folding 
screens. It was as close to a 
scaled-down symphony hall as 
could be replicated. 
 
RARõs early observations were focused on the recorded play-back medium; in the mid-1950s 
this was the vinyl disk which he realized was inadequate as a technology for the high-fidelity 
equipment he had assembled. Magnetic tape was just emerging as a possibility, but in the end 
was rejected by him because of the ever-present background òtape hiss.ó  
 
The hardware base for his system was a two-channel McIntosh power amplifier and two 
companion pre-amps. The former was selected because its power output was what was 

RARõs  interest was noted by the Berkeley Daily 
Gazette on  Nov. 24, 1962.  

 
With the usual journalistic focus on 

accuracy they refer to him as John in the 
caption! 
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required to drive his complex selection of speakers and in those early days of stereo McIntosh 
was one of the few manufacturers that delivered sound level output close to what was 
advertised. The pre-amps were carefully chosen because their output distortion actually 
matched label-claimed levels. Each pre-amp had a set of five òon-offó frequency range 
switches for either the left or right channels. After listening to a disk, a number of times to 
determine the optimal combination of pre-amp frequency switch settings, they were duly 
noted using a series of òOsó and òXsó on the record jacket. McIntosh was the high-end brand 
of choice of the day, as it still is currently for many. RARõs manually-operated studio turntable 
was equipped with a Shure Professional counter-weighted arm and cartridge, plus a Rube 
Goldberg mobile-like adaptation of a household vacuum cleaner which was lowered on to the 
record to remove groove debris before each vinyl record was played.  
 
On each record jacket RAR also penned his assessment of the recordõs general sound 
reproduction qualities (e.g., òéfair, a bit congestedó), and its stereo merits (òébass on left 
channel very weakó). He attempted to match the studio recording level and noted the best pre
-amp volume play-back setting, plus adding his opinion of the conductorõs performance 
(ògood, bad, indifferentó). On a recording of the Mendelssohn òItalianó Symphony his 
notation about (not yet knighted) George Soltiõs conducting was òéhurried and dull, the first 
movement not worth playing.ó On a Bruno Walter disk of Wagnerõs Overture from Die 
Meistersinger his comments were òéRepro and stereo v.g., groove faults evident and slight 
flutter, play at vol 6.5.ó On a Pierre Montreux recording of the Brahms First Piano Concerto, he 

A typical annotation: 
Repro Fair, Stereo Good 
Poor Hall acoustics 

  Typical Epic tone - screech and congestion. 3rd Mov. Best 
The Vienna Symphony Orchestra under Wolfgang Sawallisch did not pass muster either: 
  Poor performance. 
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 noted òédistortion in flute passages, groove wear and gritty, excessive brass, piano repro 
v.g., 2nd movement best, fine performance.ó 
 
RARõs was the era of David Oistrakh, Isaac Stern, Leonard Rose, Glenn Gould, Klemperer, 
and Von Karajan. In the case of the first, understanding the violin as he did, he occasionally 
found fault with Oistrakhõs overly dramatic bowing technique, of the last he thought he 
sometimes commissioned arrangements that descended into pops-style in order to appeal to a 
wider listening audience.  
 
 He was also concerned with the diskõs recording venue, and particularly taken with the 
acoustics in Bostonõs Symphony Hall. He even seemed able to determine recording 
microphone placement in certain situations, as well as who the recording engineer was for a 
given production. Ultimately, having concluded that the vinyl disk medium of the time was 
not up to what his equipment was able to pick up and reproduce, he negotiated òon 
approvaló arrangements with a number of Berkeleyõs record dealers and tested each new disk on 
his system before adding it to his collection. In todayõs digital era in which the cold sound of silence 
on a CD can be deafening, itõs interesting to note that hi-fi aficionados are returning to the 
vinyl medium because of its supposedly òwarmeró listening characteristics. RAR would have 
easily understood the currently developing affection for the vinyl medium that many leading-
edge high-fidelity devotees are experiencing. 

MEMBERSHIP  NEWS 

New Members 
It is pleasing to see that four new members have joined since the last issue:- 
 
1226  Andy Jones (partner Tracey)  1, Le Moulin Haut,  Etang de Brigueuil,  Brigueuil, 

16420 France.   
 Andy is in the process of importing a restored 1937 Super Terraplane 6 Coupe from 

South Africa.  
 
1227   Graham Berry (partner Rachel)  The Mount,  Deerfold,  Birtley, Bucknell,  Shropshire,  

SY7 0EF.   
 Graham has acquired the very original 1936 Cobham saloon,  DBH 137, which was 

for many years in the McKenzie family. 
 
1228   Alexandre Wabinski  47, Rue Henri Matisse,  La Chapelle dõArmentieres,  59930,  

France.   
 Alexandre joins as an associate member describing himself as òjust a French enthusiast 

wishing to learn more about these great carsó. 
 
1229   Adiel Van Hecke  3, Rue Marcel Aymard,  86200,  Loudun,  France. 
 Adiel is the owner of a 1936 Stratton saloon EPC 429 acquired several years ago from 

Barry Kearl. He is currently in the middle of a restoration programme with help from 
the Club spares scheme.      
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CORRESPONDENCE  

From Jim Scammell 
I photographed this car about seven years ago; it is the twin to my 1935 Railton HFJ 444 [see 
Bulletin Sept/Oct 2019]. Both car chassis were originally imported by the Sydney, Australia, 
Hudson dealer 'Dalgety and Co.' and consigned to the firm G. H. Olding in Sydney to have 
their bodies constructed. 

They have a wider back seat than the English-built Sports Tourers, resulting in a wider body 
thereby causing the exposed surfaces of the rear mudguards to be narrower. These twins also 
sport a larger and very Australian-looking hood, as we do get plenty of sunshine down here. 
Hoods are usually only erected to keep extreme sunshine off the lolly, shoulders and lap, and 
anything else lying around on the seats. I'm guessing the extra width of the back seat was 
deemed necessary so that the beer-filled Esky (icebox) of the day could comfortably sit 
between the two sheilas also relegated to the back seat. I guess the girls nursed their handbags. 
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From Peter Adamson 
I hope this list might be of interest, showing what could be enjoyed for very little money in 
the distant days of 1963 to 1970 ð my University grant in 1963 was £265 per annum; by 1970 
my annual salary was £950 so it's all relative and also bear in mind that the little Austin box 
saloon in which I regularly undertook the epic 200 mile journey from Liverpool to north 
Northumberland was only 30 years old at the time.  

Year &  Make Model  Bought ££   Sold ££ 

1933 Austin Seven £10  £12-10s-0d 

1954 Humber Hawk £30  £22-10s-0d 

1954 Singer Hunter (o.h.c.) £15 £45 

1929 Singer Junior £6-10s-0d £7-10s-0d 

1964 Morris Minivan £245 £165 

1948 Wolseley 12/48 £25 £20 

1948 Riley 1.5 litre £45 £45 

1960 Armstrong Siddeley Sapphire £75 £80 

1956 Jaguar MkVII 3.4 litre £365 £355 

1955 Riley Pathfinder 2.5 litre £40 £40 

1959 Jaguar 3.4 Mk 1 £150 £150 

1956 Standard Vanguard Phase 2 £5 £0 

1959 Mercedes 90 Diesel £90 £40 

1966 Skoda Pre-VW £165 £180 

1954 VW Beetle £55 £50 

1951 Jaguar XK120 Roadster £30 £80 

1935 Riley Lynx p-ex Jag. £150 

1949 Riley 1.5 litre £12-10s-0d  £12-10s-0d 

1934 Vauxhall Big Six £65 £120 

1948 Armstrong Siddeley Hurricane £15 £27-10s-0d 

1963 Morris 1100 £75 £80 

1960 Ford Zephyr (6.5 Chrysler) £20 £0 

1936 Railton Cobham £20  Still owned 

1963 Austin Westminster auto £100 £35 

1958 Wolseley Six/80 £15 £25 

1961 Mini Cooper S £140 £100 

1962 Ford Anglia van £30 £45 

1964 Jaguar 3.4 "S" £200 £200 

1963 Ford Anglia van £70 £55 

1959 Vauxhall Cresta £45 £30 

Totals 1963-70 30 cars, loss £174! £1,859 £1,685 
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Perhaps other Club members would 
contribute similar recollections of a period 
when scrapyards (and hence availability of 
spares) were plentiful and when, if what you 
had spotted in the small ads of Friday's local 
paper didn't come up to expectations, there 
would be something else available the 
following week. It would be futile to agonise 
over what some would fetch nowadays. 
Unless you had a farm or other storage 
facility you had to sell one to get the next 
one; anyway very few of us foresaw what 
might be worth putting by as an 
òinvestmentó. I noted at a recent auction a 
1960s Morris J-type van went for £31,000 ð 
a shed full of them at the then going rate of 
£20 would have made sense but you would 
have been considered to be òaway with the 
mixeró at that time. 
 
I must go now to fill up with Super Discol at 
4s/11d a gallon and put that tyre with canvas 
showing on to a back wheel to keep it less 
visible until I can find a better one at Mr 
Jackson's scrapyard.   
 
Yours nostalgically. . 

1964 Hillman Super Minx 

1935 Railton Tourer 

1964 Singer Vogue (auto) 

1936 Triumph Dolomite 

Alfa Romeo (x3) GTV 1750 & 1600 

Ford Capri 3 litre 

Ford Cortina 1600 

1964 Jaguar E-type 

1932 Austin Ulster replica 

1929 Austin 16/6 Truck 

Nissan X-Trail 

Datsun Cherry 

Peugeot 307 

Citroën BX 19 

Audi A3 

Austin A40 Farina 

Railton Four more 

Ford Sierra 2.8 4x4 

Fiat 850 

Rover P6 2200 

1939 Alvis Silver Crest 

Kia (x2) Sorento 

The following years 

From John Dyson 
The image of Chris Shaw's Sunbeam (see p. 10) was accompanied by this extract from his 
father's motoring reminiscences which might amuse. 
 

About this time the Essex Super Six and Challenger were sweeping the market and I 
thought it was time I had a saloon car. One of my friends said, òWhy don't you get a 
second hand Essex? It's really cheap motoring.ó I tried it! For the sum of Ã65 and the 
Wolseley I became the owner of an Essex Sedan which had done only 15,000 miles. It 
could go, its brakes were good and in fact I couldnõt find much wrong with it. 
 
That is until one day going to North Wales something went wrong with the 
transmission. On investigation in a Colwyn Bay garage it was found that the splines in 
the driven plate of the clutch and the splines on the end of the shaft which it drove had 
just rubbed themselves away, leaving a round shaft in a round hole ð power transmission 
nil. A new shaft and plate were fitted, cost £8. That was Whitsuntide, 1928. 
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We set off again to North Wales in the September of the same year for our annual 
holidays. This time we didnõt even reach Chester. Same trouble. We were towed into 
Chester and went on to Llandudno by train. Another new plate and shaft were fitted at 
about the same price. All went well until November when a lot of play was found to 
have developed again between the plate and the shaft so, having to go up to London on 
business, I took the car to the Essex service department on the Great West Road. 
 
I told them my trouble and asked them to see if the chassis was out of line as I had 
begun to suspect that the car had probably been bumped by some previous owner. They 
fitted another new clutch plate and shaft and said they could see no reason why the car 
should suffer from that particular trouble: £8.00 please! After some arguing I managed 
to get the price down a bit and hoped that my troubles were over. They werenõt! After 
another 2,000 miles the old trouble was in evidence again, that is a lot of play, so I got 
rid of the Essex pronto and acquired a new Morris Major just after the 1928 show. 

From Robin Richardson 
In answer to the question posed in the last Bulletin about University Motors dash plaques 
fitted to our cars, I can confirm that I have one ð plus a key fob. As to why, that needs a bit 
of explanation. 
 
As bought, the dash was a cobbled together confection of parts, instruments and controls 
from a variety of sources - mostly 50s in origin by the look of them. A very battered Guy 
Salmon dash plaque with only scraps of enamel left and missing a bit of a wing may or may 
not have been original. A friend with a 289 Cobra originally sold by Guy Salmon was looking 
for such an item so it was donated to him. It cost him quite a bit to get it fixed up but he was 
happy with the results.  
 
Among the pile of paperwork that came with EPB was an advert for University Motors 
showing a tourer, so given that we have a home close to Cambridge that was a vague 
connection. The EPB registration is not in their sales area but never mind. Chatting to my 
friend Andrew Noble who first spotted the car lurking in the back of a shed at Bicester and 
who had persuaded me to take a look, I mentioned University Motors. Turns out he worked 
for them for a while before moving to their boat sales outfit, University Marine. Another 
connection. Then while searching through boat 
spares suppliers for another project, reproduction 
University Motors dash plaques popped up for 
around £30. I have no idea why but I bought one 
anyway. A quick search on eBay delivered a key 
fob to go with it for £15. Plaques are reasonably 
common on eBay, I suspect because John Twist 
revived the name in 1975 by opening University 
Motors in the USA to cater for the vast MG 
market over there.  So in a roundabout way, all the 
MG owners wanting one have provided an 
increased supply rather than a diminished one. 
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From David Horsley 
I think I can solve the mystery of the unknown car on the front cover of the May/June 2021 
Bulletin ð itõs my car and I sent you the photo last year as the photo seemed suitable for the 
front cover! 
 
The car is a 1934 Hudson Eight LTS Series. Hudson revived the name òChallengeró for 
these LTS Series cars but they were only available in the US market. A comparatively small 
number of them were manufactured in mid-1934 as a lower priced Hudson to try and boost 
flagging Depression-era sales. It has the same engine and radiator grille as the other 1934 
Hudson models but just about everything else is the same as that yearõs Terraplanes.  
 
No more than at most a couple of hundred LTS 2-door Victoria Coupes, Broughams or 
Coaches ð Hudson were very inconsistent in the names for this body style ð were made. 
Only four 1934 Hudsons in this body style are in the Hudson Essex Terraplane Clubõs 
Register, of which mine is the only òpoor relationó LTS Series.  
 
So, it may well 
be a unique 
survivor ð itõs 
certainly the 
only Hudson 8 
of any year on 
the Isle of 
Wight where 
the only other 
marque car is 
ex-Club 
member David 
Whiteõs 
Terraplane 6 
which he has 
been trying to 
sell for ages. 
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MARKET PLACE 
Auction results 
The Cobham saloon featured in the last issue as being 
auctioned by Brightwells was bid up to £20,720 incl. 
commission & VAT; it is good to see that the purchaser has 
joined the Club. The car has homing instincts and 
immediately headed back to Iain McKenzie at The Green for 
attention to the brakes and a general service.  
 
The Johns familyõs Brough Superior, BYN 486, was sold at 
the H&H Duxford sale on 26th May for £67,500 including 
buyerõs premium and tax. It featured in the adjacent  
paragraph from Classic Car Weekly of 9th June. 

For Sale: Railton Radiator Badges, hubcap centres & more 
The Club has for sale a small number of reproduction radiator badges, small hubcap centres 
(as seen above) and coachbuildersõ plates (Ranalah & Berkeley only) as shown below.  
 
If you need these items for your restoration or to replace missing items contact Mike 
Stenhouse quickly before they are all gone.  

 
Wanted ð Hubcap for 1936 Railton.  
New member Graham Berry needs to replace the hubcap 
missing from his Cobham saloon DBH 137. Any condition 
considered.  tel: 07920 480011 or email gberry.sa@gmail.com 
 

[N.B. Should anyone be 
in the same position and 
is missing a hubcap donõt 
forget that the Club has a 
selection of pre-owned 
hubcaps, However they 
differ from year to year 
and we do not have an 
exact match for the one 
illustrated which fits the 
1936 wheels.] 

mailto:gberry.sa@gmail.com
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For Sale 
1938 Dual Purpose 3.5 litre big 6 engine. 
Rebuilt engine and gearbox (the latter rebuilt 
by Geoff Moore). Many spares, both new 
and used, included. Owned by me 42 years.  
 
Price based on average £65,000 of last four 
sold at auction, all of which had buyerõs 
commission adding approx. £9,000.  
 
Private sale £60,000 
Michael Glasser  glasser@btinternet.com 

More Auction results 
The Clayton familyõs cars were for sale by  
H&H in Buxton on 7th July. These were the 
1936 Fairmile II d.h.c. (estimate £30k-£40k) 
and the 1935 Hudson Terraplane De Luxe 
Saloon (estimate a mere £6k-£8k). 

On the day the Railtonõs highest bid was a 
mere £24k (£27600 with premiums) but 
there must have been some post-sale deal 
struck as it is listed in the auction results as 
sold for £27k. The Hudson sold for  £7875. 
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CLUB SHOP ð AVAILABILITY AND PRICES  

 

 Price UK Postage ROW Postage 

R.O.C. Car Badge £35.00 £1.32 £1.65 

R.O.C. Tie £10.00 £1.25 £1.43 

Embroidered badge (approx. 3 inch wide) £5.00 £0.70 £0.90 

History of the Railton £3.00 £0.70 £0.90 

Land Flying ð The Terraplane by James Fack £8.00 £1.25 £1.65 

The Lost Coachbuilder ð Atcherley by James Fack £9.00 £1.25 £1.65 

Railton & Brough Superior Gold Portfolio  £17.50 £3.50 £7.00 
(Brooklands Books) 

Coachcraft by John Dyson £16.00 £3.50 £7.00 

 

 

 
 
GENERAL ENQUIRIES: Contact the Secretary, Max Hunt.  Telephone: 01299 401135.  
E-mail:  secretary@railton.org 
 
PAYMENT BY CHEQUE: Cheques (sterling only) for the total including postage should be made 
payable to to òRailton Owners Clubó and post with your order to: Max Hunt, Secretary, Abberley 
Cottage, 7 Dowles Road, Bewdley, Worcestershire DY12 2EJ. 
 
VIA THE WEBSITE:  Go to www.railton.org and then click on Club Shop. (You do not need to Log 
in to the Member-Only pages to purchase items).  Scroll down and click on the Add to Cart button by 
the item(s) of your choice.  Checkout using PayPal. 
 
PAYMENT DIRECTLY FROM YOUR PAYPAL ACCOUNT: Registered users of PayPal can use 
the òSend Moneyó facility but you must send the money to treasurer@railton.org in sterling. Please 
add the following amounts to the total cost of your order including postage to cover PayPal fees.  Total 
up to £10 (add £0.50); up to £14 (add £0.75); up to £19 (add £1.00); up to £24 (add £1.25).  You can 
either list your order in the òmessageó area in PayPal or e-mail separately to Max Hunt. 
 
PAYMENT BY BACS: E-mail your order to Max Hunt and make a sterling BACS payment directly 
into the R.O.C. bank account. Quote reference of your surname/membership number so that we 
can identify the payment.  
HSBC Bank Sort Code: 40-17-04  Account Number: 91009877 
IBAN: GB15MIDL40170491009877   BIC:  MIDLGB2153R  

The most suitable tyres for your Hudson-based car may still be in stock ð please enquire. 
Contact Mollie Moore: Tel.   01497 851296.    e-mail:- moorhays@aol.com 
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